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Granicus Item #16-0685 
#16-0799  

      #17-0431 

Report to the 
Manitowoc Plan Commission 

Meeting Date:  April 26, 2017 

Report Print Date: April 21, 2017; 9:26 AM 

Request:  PC 25-2014: Annual Review: Ramirez Auto and Towing 1545 S. 41st Street. Annual 
Review of a Conditional Use Permit for the Operation of a Wrecker Service in the C-1 
Commercial Zoning District. 

Reason for Request:  The approved 2014 Conditional Use Permit required the Plan 
Commission to review the permit annually. At the October 25, 2016 Plan Commission, the 
annual review was approved on the condition that the site be revisited in April of 2017 to allow 
Ramirez Auto and Towing to make some improvements to comply with the Conditions. 

Existing Land Use for Subject Property:  After the Conditional Use Permit was granted the 
land is used as an Auto Repair, Sales and Wrecker service. 

Existing Zoning for Subject Property:  The current zoning is a C-1 Commercial District 

Report:  The CUP was granted for the use of a wrecker service in a C-1 Zone.  Auto repair and 
used car sales are both permitted uses in a C-1 district without the issuance of a CUP.   

At the July Plan Commission meeting the Ramirez Annual Review for the Wrecker Service was 
tabled to allow staff to meet with the Building Inspection and Fire Department to alert Mr. 
Ramirez of multiple violations of the City Building Code and the approved CUP. Prior to the 
August Plan Commission meeting, a letter had been sent to Mr. Ramirez alerting him of the 
inquiry and building inspectors will be meeting with Mr. Ramirez in person to ensure he 
understands the violations.  

After a 30 day grace period, the Planning and Building Inspection departments inspected the 
site to ensure compliance with the CUP.  The temporary tent structure remained behind the 
shop to store new and used tires.  Removal of the tent structure is a requirement of the Building 
Code and must be addressed immediately. Overall, scrap metal clean-up was addressed; 
however the addition of a large scrap metal dumpster unit is encouraged to ensure consistent 
scrap metal pick-up.  Lastly, the parking stripes accidently placed in the city right-of-way were 
painted over in compliance with the CUP. 

The field visit to Ramirez for the April 2017 Plan Commission yielded positive results.  Mr. 
Ramirez has added two additional semi-trailers for storage, replacing the temporary tent 
structure.  Aside from wrecked cars, there was no scrap metal or junk laying around and all 
tires, new and used, were stored and out of sight.  The site has two code violations.  The 
dumpsters were moved to the side of the building but are still in sight from the street.  Also, a 
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small portion of the lot is gravel and has junked cars parked on it.  Staff will direct the owner to 
correct these violations.  We will recommend a fence or other suitable screening to block the 
view of the dumpsters from the street. 

Recommendation: The Community Development Department recommends approval of the 
review of the Ramirez CUP to operate a wrecker service in a C-1 Zoning District.  In addition, 
we recommend the Plan Commission revisit the annual review in April 2018. 
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